
Minutes of the Meeting of Staverton Parish Council
Tuesday 5th January 2021 – 7:30pm 
Zoom Online Meeting 
PRESENT:   Parish Councillors: A Dewitt-Bukater (ADB), S Frost (SF), T Glover (ToG), J Golding (JFG) - Chairman, M Nightingale (MN), R Noon (RN), S Russell (SR), District Councillor R Frost, Clerk – S Porter and 2 members of the public
1. OPENING PROCEDURES 
1.1
      Acceptance of Apologies – I Weaver (IW), County Councillor Robin Brown 

1.2 
Chairman’s Announcements – Nil 
2
GOVERNANCE

2.1
Declaration and nature of interest – Chq 855 – JFG (Personal)


2.2
Consideration of dispensation requests received – Nil 
3         OPEN FORUM
3.1      Reports from members of the public – Nil 
3.2      Reports from District & County Councillors - R Frost (DDC) – Many thanks were given to the PC for the donation of the two willow trees. No news to report from DDC.
4         MINUTES

4.1      APPROVE MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 1st December 2020 – It was proposed by ToG that the minutes were an accurate record of the meeting, seconded by SF and all voted in favour.  These will be signed and dated by the Chairman.
5
MATTERS ARISING 
5.1 Parish Council Bank Account – Updated Bank Mandate and Clerk Online Access – It has been confirmed by HSBC that the bank mandate has been updated with the new signatories (SR, ADB, SF, IW, JFG & RN).  The online access form for the Clerk was rejected for a second time, but a new form has since been completed and re-submitted.
5.2 Skateboard Ramp - Proposal for Playing Field – SF has been in contact with the children interested in getting this project started.  They currently use Braunston skateboard ramp and will be submitting some more information and photos as to what they would like to see in the village.
5.3  Barn Access for Tenant – Improved Surface has been laid by JFG and SR.  Many thanks were given to SR for the use of his machinery.  It was agreed by all that this item can now be removed from the agenda. .
 
5.4 Dog Waste – Litter Bins – JFG confirmed that the bins are now labelled and have been fitted with lids as proposed.  Dog fouling notices have been requested from DDC. RN proposed that this project is complete and the item be removed from the agenda, seconded by MN and all voted in favour.
5.5 Street Lighting - Electricity Costs Review – JFG has obtained quotes from Yu Energy which provides an annual saving of around £500.  Payment will be by direct debit only.  SF proposed that the street lighting electricity contract is transferred to Yu Energy from E-On, seconded by MN and all voted in favour.
5.6 Bin Cupboard obstructing footway – Manor Road – The bin cupboard has now been removed from the footway.  The occupants of the affected property have been offered the bag collection service by DDC. It was also confirmed that the bins have been removed from the footway. MN proposed that this item be removed from the agenda, seconded by ToG and all voted in favour.
5.7 Clearance of dead wood in Pocket Park & Playing Field Spinney – JFG has started the wood clearance. Some of the trees in the Playing Field Spinney are in need of replacement.
5.8 Planting of the Trees (MN) – MN has planted 5 trees in the Playing Field.  These are 2 hazel, 2 rowan and 1 crab apple.  The 2 willow trees were donated to Rupert Frost as she considered these were too large for the Playing Field.  JFG raised concerns that there had been no agreement as to where these trees should be planted and that these may now be in the wrong places.  MN proposed that there be a meeting in the Playing Field, once Covid restrictions are lifted, to review the locations.  No seconder.  SR proposed that individual councillors visit the Playing Field and produce a map of where they consider to be the correct positions for the trees, seconded by RN and with 4 votes in favour and 2 against (SF, MN).  Carried.  JFG requested assistance from SR to identify the individual type of trees planted.  JFG wanted it recorded that MN stated that he must be thick or something to not be able to undertake this task without help.
6 BUSINESS 
6.2 A425 Traffic Calming Scheme/Speed Control – The gate is still to be installed at the roundabout by NCC, there has have been long delays and Ian Boyes (NCC Highways) has been contacted by JFG for an update.  MN feels that the speed signs are not effective enough in slowing the traffic.  SF stated that she is very pleased with how the signs are working, RN was in agreement. 
6.3 Vehicle Activated Sign Representative - Terms of Reference – It was proposed by ToG that the Terms of Reference are adopted, seconded by ADB and all voted in favour.  Simon Evans has agreed to be the Representative and will report to the PC at meetings.
6.4 
Reading Room Trust - Annual Report – No update received.
6.5 Staverton Relief in Need Charity – Nomination of 2 PC Representatives – Resignation letters have been received from Anne Ward and Kath Dark. These vacancies will now be advertised on the noticeboard and website, which serve a four year term on the charity.  The Clerk will send letters of thanks to the outgoing representatives.
6.6 Car Parking around the School Issues – This discussion was joined by the Head of Governors (James Fox).  MN advised that parking at the junctions of Glebe Lane, Croft Lane and Oakham Lane is very dangerous for the school children.  The School are aware of the parking problems around the area and do try and monitor the situation. SF reminded the PC that they had moved the salt bin specifically to facilitate parking.  JFG pointed out that MN’s views are not necessarily the views of the PC and that parked cars effectively contribute to traffic calming.
6.7 
Village Road Names – Additional Signs – Defer to February meeting.
6.8 Quote for Replacement Picnic Bench – Playing Field – SR will obtain a quote for the February meeting.
6.9 Quote for Storage Unit for Litter Picking Equipment/Rubber Matting – A quote has been received for £120.00 plus delivery for a storage unit from Argos. SR proposed that this be purchased, seconded by ADB and all voted in favour.  JFG to arrange.
6.10 Census 2021 – Sunday 21st March 2021 – The details will be displayed on the website, social media and the noticeboard.  
6.11 Allotment Vacancy – The vacant allotment will be offered to Tina Pearce with a 25% discount for the first years rent, this is due to annual agreements starting in September.  Proposed by ToG, seconded by SF and all voted in favour.
6.12 Parish News – PC Contact – With the future of the Parish News in doubt, this item can be removed from the agenda.  Proposed by ToG, seconded by SF and all voted in favour.
6.13 DDC – Environmental Initiatives – This item will be discussed further in February, once the councillors have had a chance to think of some projects which DDC could possibly assist with around the parish.
6.14 Commercial Use – Vinetree Business Units – No update received from DDC as yet.
*Additional Signage *HGV Weight Restrictions – Defer until update received from DDC
6.15 Obstructions to Highway – Croft Lane, Glebe Lane, Backside and elsewhere – JFG has raised a complaint to the cones placed on the highway in Croft Lane.  SF confirmed that this is to protect her driveway from vehicles using the access as a turning point and causing damage. ToG proposed that NCC Highways be asked to visit and assess the situation, seconded by SF and all voted in favour.  At the same visit, it will be asked that the bins which are left out on Glebe Lane be inspected.  Proposed by ToG, seconded by MN and all voted in favour.  With regards to the overhanging hedgerow on Backside, ToG will contact the residents and ask that this be cut back by at least 2 feet from the footway.  A letter will only be sent should no action be taken.
6.16 Refurbishment of Bus Shelter, Pocket Park Seat, Braunston Lane Noticeboard – JFG is undertaking some minor maintenance works throughout the village, to include jet washing the seat, staining the noticeboard and internally painting the bus shelter.  This is expected to cost no more than £60.00. All voted in favour.
7
REPRESENTATIVES UPDATES 

7.1
Grass Mowing Representative update (JFG) – The contract terms for 2021 will be checked and this will be discussed further in February.
7.2
Highways Representative update (SF) – The ditch on the A425 by Skylarks is in need of attention as  this is causing flooding issues.  This will be reported in to NCC Street Doctor.
7.3
Playing Field Representative update (SR) – Nothing to report
7.4
Street Lighting Representative update (JFG) – The rule of reporting street lights out to Aylesbury Mains will be reviewed and discussed at the February meeting. The light in the Telephone Box is out and needs reporting again to BT.
7.5
Police Liaison Representative update (SF) – SF attended the Zoom meeting with the Police & Fire Commissioner before Christmas which was very informative, and she hopes to attend the meetings planned for 2021.
7.6 
Rights of Way Representative update (RN) – Nothing to report.
7.7
Social Media Representative (RN) – Nothing to report
7.8 
Vehicle Activated Sign Representative (SE) – No report 
8
PLANNING 
The Parish Council noted the following planning permissions granted:
	
	TYPE
	REFERENCE
	LOCATION
	DETAIL

	8.1


	Granted 
	DA/2020/0924
	The Green, Staverton
	Works to trees within the Conservation Area

	8.2
	Granted 
	DA/2020/0933
	The Green, Staverton
	Works to trees within the Conservation Area

	8.3
	Granted 
	DA/2020/0690
	Staverton Veterinary Surgery, Daventry Road, Staverton
	Non illuminated fascia signs and non-illuminated directional sign

	8.4
	Granted
	DA/2020/0913
	Yew Tree Cottage, Windmill Lane, Staverton1
	Work to trees within a conservation area


8 FINANCE

The Clerk advised that the pay review which was awarded in 2020/21 also included the missed pay rise from 2019/20.  This has just been backdated to April 2020.

Chq’s 851-854 – Proposed for payment by SF, seconded by SR and all voted in favour.

Chq No 855 – Proposed for payment by SR, seconded by ToG and all voted in favour (JFG abstained)

	9.1
	Type
	Reference
	Payee
	Detail
	Gross

Amount
	VAT 

element
	Authority

	
	Payment 
	Chq 851
	S Porter
	Salary £306.86

Expenses £23.90

December 2020

(Backdated Pay

April-November 20
£15.84 x 8)
	£330.76
	
	LGA 1972 s112

	
	Payment 
	Chq 852
	NCALC (Re-issue)
	Training Course 
	£44.00
	
	LGA1972 s111

	
	Payment 
	Chq 853
	M Freeman 
	Grass Cuts x 1 
November 2020
	£180.00
	
	HA1980 s96

	
	Payment 
	Chq 854 
	Aylesbury Mains
	Street Light Repairs – November 2020
	£129.00
	£21.50
	PCA1957 s3

	
	Payment 
	Chq 855
	J F Golding 
	Expenses: 

Dog Waste Bins £26.61

Notices/Brackets £23.87
	£50.48
	
	LGA 1972 s111


9.2 Income received (Nov & Dec 20): 

Barn Rent 


£ 200.00

Allotment Rent 

£   21.25

Interest


£     0.02


Total 



£  221.27
9.3

Bank Balance as at 19.12.20 


Reserve Account: 

£     704.61


Current Account: 

£  6,587.69


Total



£  7,292.30


Uncashed cheques

£       93.39

Less January Payments
£     734.24 


Total Available

£  6,464.67
It was agreed that £2,000 be transferred from the Current Account to the Reserve Account.  Due to Covid, this will be deferred until lockdown restrictions have eased and this can be undertaken in the branch.

9.4
E-On – Invoice received for £700.19 for period July-September 2020 (street lighting), leaving a 
credit balance = remaining of £162.89
10
WEBSITE 

10.1  
Website Representative update (ADB) – All up to date.
11

CLERK’S CORRESPONDENCE

11.1
DDC - Transfer of Household Waste Recycling Centre Contracts to Urbaser – Noted 
11.2 
DDC - Councillors agree plan to protect economic sites – Noted 
11.3 
DDC - Community groups tackling loneliness to benefit from £4m fund – This e-mail will be forwarded to Staverton Relief in Need.
11.4
DDC - Draft Vision for town centre’s future is unveiled – Noted 
11.5 
Staverton Relief in Need – End of term letters received from PC Representatives – Noted
DATE OF NEXT PARISH COUNCIL MEETING – Tuesday 2nd February 2021 - 7:30pm
Meeting Closed: 8:55pm
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